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                DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
                      + + + + +
          ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
                      + + + + +
                       MEETING

IN THE MATTER OF:        :
                         :
HRH Services             :
t/a The Alibi            : Fact Finding
237 2nd Street, N.W.     : Hearing
License #97969           :
Retailer Class CR        :
                         :
Application for a New    :
License, Request for a   :
Stipulated License       :

              Wednesday, March 18, 2015

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board
met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing
Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W.,
Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson
Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member
DONALD BROOKS, Member
HERMAN JONES, Member
HECTOR RODRIGUEZ, Member
JAMES SHORT, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member                    
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1                 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                         (11:00 a.m.)

3             CHAIR MILLER:  All right, we have a

4 fact finding hearing 11 o'clock.  It's The Alibi,

5 located at 237 2nd Street N.W., License #97969 in

6 ANC 6C.

7             Those individuals who are here for

8 that case, would you please come forward and take

9 a seat at the table.  This is in regard to the

10 application for a new license.  When you're

11 ready, if you would, if you could introduce

12 yourselves for the record.

13             MS. TRAVERSO:  My name's Rachel

14 Traverso.  I'm an applicant.

15             MR. TRAVERSO:  My name is Richard

16 Traverso.  I'm also an applicant for The Alibi,

17 HRH --

18             MS. TRAVERSO:  Services.

19             MR. TRAVERSO:  -- Services.

20             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah.

21             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  And how are you

22 related?
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1             MR. TRAVERSO:  I'm her --

2             MS. TRAVERSO:  Father and daughter.

3             MR. TRAVERSO:  Father and daughter.

4             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, thank you.  So

5 you're co-applicants?

6             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yes.

7             MR. TRAVERSO:  Yes.

8             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  And, Mr.

9 Kline?

10             MR. KLINE:  I'm an attorney.  Yes,

11 Andrew Kline and I represent Melles Hospitality

12 Group, LLC which had an application pending at

13 this location.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Correct.  Right. 

15 Okay.  This fact finding hearing was about

16 finding out additional information on this

17 application.

18             Mr. Kline, now, do you have some other

19 issue --

20             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

21             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, that we should

22 hear first before we get into this.
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1             MR. KLINE:  I think so.

2             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. KLINE:  Madame Chair, I represent

4 Melles Hospitality Group, LLC and, specifically,

5 Abraham Melles who is the managing member of that

6 limited liability company.  It had filed, I

7 think, as the Board knows, an application for a

8 license at that location well over a year ago,

9 probably close to a year and a half.

10             That application has been pending. 

11 There have been disagreements between the two

12 principals of that limited liability company.

13 However, the managing member of that limited

14 liability company is Abraham Melles.

15             And we were stunned to learn, to read

16 on and to read on the Board's decision agenda

17 last week then to see the order that the

18 application for Melles Hospitality Group, LLC had

19 been withdrawn without the consent, knowledge or

20 permission of the managing member of the limited

21 liability company.

22             And that managing member hasn't been
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1 removed.  He has authority.  We do not know under

2 what authority the application was withdrawn.  It

3 was reported to have been withdrawn by Mr.

4 Scahill who we acknowledge is the co-owner of

5 Melles Hospitality Group, LLC but does not have

6 authority to -- and had no authority -- to

7 withdraw that application.

8             And I have a copy of the operating

9 agreement.  It's in the Board's files, but I

10 brought a copy of it with me --

11             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

12             MR. KLINE:  -- for the Board.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you want me to -- 

14 could we get that, please?

15             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, and --

16             MR. KLINE:  I have more copies.  I'll

17 get the whole file.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  I think

19 Mr. Kline has -- well, he has copies.  Wait, I'll

20 bring them here with --

21             MR. KLINE:  Oh, yeah.  That's okay.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I think easier for 
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1 us.

2             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  When did you find

3 out that the application had been withdrawn, by

4 reading it on the Board's agenda?

5             MR. KLINE:  Yes.  And we, we saw it on

6 the Board's decision agenda, I think, Thursday of 

7 last week, if I recall, and then received the

8 order before -- we're still counsel of record.

9             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

10             MR. KLINE:  We filed the application

11 initially and entered our Appearance at that time

12 and received the order, I think, on Friday and

13 then spent the last couple of days trying to

14 investigate and figure out what went on because

15 it was another law firm that had been involved in

16 this case that was working principally for Mr.

17 Scahill.

18             We contacted them.  They seemed to

19 have no knowledge on that and here we are today.

20             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  Well, let me

21 see if other board members have questions.  And

22 I'm going to hold mine for a minute.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, just a real

2 quick question. Do --

3             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I may have others,

5 but was your client -- who's your client again? 

6 I'm sorry, Mr. --

7             MR. KLINE:  Abraham Melles --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. --

9             MR. KLINE:  -- of Melles Hospitality,

10 LLC.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, was Mr. Melles 

12 aware that the Board had scheduled a fitness

13 hearing for Mr. Scahill?  Mr. Scahill was part of

14 that application.

15             MR. KLINE:  Generally aware that

16 hearings had been scheduled and then rescheduled. 

17 We're not aware that a fitness hearing was ever

18 held, if that's what you're telling me.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It was not.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay, that's what I

21 thought.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, it was, it
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1 was canceled by this action of the withdrawal of

2 the license.

3             MR. KLINE:  What withdrawal?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just saying that,

5 that, I mean, that's how that evolved.  But --

6             MR. KLINE:  Okay, sorry.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But they were aware

8 that the Board's decision, pending decision to

9 hold a fitness hearing.

10             MR. KLINE:  Yeah, oh, yes, absolutely.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right, thank you.

12             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Has there been any

13 change in who has the lease of the property?

14             MS. TRAVERSO:  What --

15             MR. TRAVERSO:  Yes --

16             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  I'm just going to

17 ask Mr. Kline again, unless you -- do you want

18 him to answer?

19             MR. KLINE:  We have no knowledge of

20 that.

21             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Go ahead. 

22 And I wanted you to be to respond to anything
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1 that he said also, but.

2             MS. TRAVERSO:  Andrew Kline doesn't

3 represent MHG.  Actually, it's Barlow, Doyle &

4 Mazard from my understanding, so.

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  It's who?

6             MS. TRAVERSO:  Barlow, Doyle, and

7 Mazard.  They represent MHG.  We took over the

8 lease --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who is MHT, just for

10 the record?

11             MS. TRAVERSO:  MHG is a previous

12 applicant on this property.

13             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Melles Hospitality?

14             MS. TRAVERSO:  Melles Hospitality,

15 yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you, just

17 for the record, we wanted that.  Thank you.

18             MS. TRAVERSO:  MHG, from my

19 understanding, was not paying the rent.   It had

20 been delinquent in rent payments for several

21 months.  From my understanding, also Abraham

22 received notification that they were going to
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1 take him to court to get evicted and basically

2 were going to be held liable for the next nine

3 years' rent.

4             So with the landlord's consent we had

5 a lease assignment drawn up.  I paid the back

6 rent so that they dropped the lawsuit on MHG and

7 we have new lease.  It's, I've got the lease in

8 here with HRH Services.

9             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  Is there

10 anything else you want to add to this issue?  I

11 mean --

12             MS. TRAVERSO:  I mean, I ---

13             MR. TRAVERSO:  I mean, we -- HRH

14 doesn't know it, I mean, but once we recognized

15 that the application was withdrawn, but other

16 than that we have nothing, really, to add.

17             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah, and we have the

18 CFO.  CFO from HRH Services, I believe, from HRH

19 Services, Restaurant Business License at that

20 location.

21             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  I'm sorry, what did

22 you say about the CFO?
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1             MS. TRAVERSO:  CFO is an HRH Services

2 name.  Trade name is HRH Services name,

3 Restaurant Business License is an HRH Services

4 name.  Lease is an HRH Services name.  Everything

5 is -- so I don't know why Melles Hospitality

6 still wants a license for what location because

7 they don't -- I don't even know what that has to

8 do with this --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, may I ask --

10             MS. TRAVERSO:   -- ABC application.

11             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yeah, Mr. Alberti.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you said that the 

13 landlord had consented to the transfer of the

14 lease, right?

15             MS. TRAVERSO:  Mm-hmm, yeah.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And we have a copy of

17 that, so.

18             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah, yeah.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But are you aware of 

20 any legal action that they took to, I'll say

21 cancel -- I don't know what the legal term is for

22 it, correct legal is here --
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1             MS. TRAVERSO:  The --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But to cancel their

3 agreement with Melles Hospitality?

4             MS. TRAVERSO:  The date for the

5 lawsuit was the day after that.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  The date for the

8 lawsuit, that the lawsuit was going to go

9 through, for -- between the landlord and --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The eviction

11 proceeding.

12             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah, the eviction

13 proceeding --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The eviction

15 proceedings --

16             MS. TRAVERSO:  -- was going to begin

17 the day after --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that scheduled --

19             MS. TRAVERSO:  -- the lease assignment

20 was approved.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But there was court

22 decision.  Correct?



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

13

1             MR. TRAVERSO:  No.

2             MS. TRAVERSO:  No.

3             MR. TRAVERSO:  No, no, no.

4             MS. TRAVERSO:  Because the landlords

5 agreed to drop the decision --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand  but --

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  Okay.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- but there's no

9 court decision that says that the landlord can

10 divest himself of his agreement with Melles,

11 right?

12             MS. TRAVERSO:  No.

13             MR. TRAVERSO:  No.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right, thank you. 

15 All right, just wanted to understand that.  All

16 right.

17             MR. KLINE:  For the record --

18             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yes.

19             MR. KLINE:  -- on behalf of Melles

20 Hospitality, we have no knowledge of a lease

21 assignment, no idea how there would have been

22 authority to assign the lease which was in the
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1 name of Melles Hospitality given that, under the

2 operating agreement, which we've tendered a copy

3 of, Abraham Melles is the managing member.

4             He's the person that would have had

5 authority to sign off on a lease assignment. 

6 We're baffled, puzzled and surprised by what

7 we're hearing each day in connection with this

8 matter.

9             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  And I guess your

10 authority has been questioned for representing

11 Melles Hospitality.  Can you -- do you want to

12 address that?

13             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. KLINE:  We filed the application

16 on behalf of Melles Hospitality.  You will find

17 it in an entry of Appearance form in connection

18 with the initial application.  We never withdrew

19 our appearance.

20             The other law firm was involved in

21 representing Mr. Scahill's interest.  When Mr.

22 Melles and Mr. Scahill were cooperating in terms



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

15

1 of trying to move this application forward they,

2 indeed, were involved in terms of making some

3 filings, principally related to his qualification

4 to serve as an officer of an Agency-licensed

5 establishment.

6             But we've remained, and we have

7 authority from Mr. Melles.  I spoke to him

8 yesterday and he confirmed that this is, that he

9 wanted me to appear today and this is his

10 position with respect to this matter.

11             If the Board wants to have him in here

12 we can have him in here next Wednesday.  And he

13 can certainly tell the Board directly how he

14 feels about this matter.  But I have authority to

15 represent him.  And, therefore, since he's the

16 one that has the authority under the operating

17 agreement, authority to represent Melles

18 Hospitality.

19             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  And what's his

20 relation to Mr. Scahill in this operating

21 agreement?

22             MR. KLINE:  They were both --
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1             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  They were both --

2             MR. KLINE:  -- members of the limited

3 liability company.

4             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

5             MR. KLINE:  However, Mr. Melles is

6 designated in the operating agreement as the

7 managing member.  And there's a procedure under

8 the operating agreement for removal of a managing

9 member bases upon convening a meeting and having

10 a vote.

11             However, that's never occurred.  And

12 if it were to occur it would have been unlikely

13 to happen in as much as Mr. Melles would have the

14 votes to prevent himself from being removed as a

15 managing member of the limited liability company.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Madame Chair?

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yes, Mr. Short?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Mr. Kline, good

19 morning.

20             MR. KLINE:  Good morning.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  How come Mr. Melles

22 isn't here today?
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1             MR. KLINE:  He had other business

2 interests and was unable to be here.  And this

3 was on rather short notice.  This all happened

4 very quickly.  And we scrambled to get

5 information and to find out what was going on as

6 quickly as we could.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Has he ever testified

8 before this board before?

9             MR. KLINE:  He has appeared before

10 this Board.  He wasn't in that seat, so I won't

11 say that he testified, but he was at that table

12 at a fact finding hearing and made

13 representations to the Boar, yes, sir.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And that was

15 with his partner?

16             MR. KLINE:  That was with Mr. Scahill,

17 correct, in the early stages of this application. 

18 And I will tell the Board, and this isn't any

19 secret, I mean, since then, from a business

20 standpoint, they've had their disagreements in

21 terms of the direction of this process.  There

22 were various discussions about one buying out the
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1 other, but obviously that has not happened and

2 they've been at a stalemate in connection with

3 this company since then.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  That's all

5 I had, Madame Chair.  Thank you, ma'am.

6             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  So you'll be -- you

7 are here, at least challenging the dismissal of

8 the application --

9             MR. KLINE:  That's correct, yeah.

10             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Correct?  Okay.  And

11 you may even be following that up with a written

12 --

13             MR. KLINE:  Yeah, we'll do that. 

14 Absolutely.

15             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  He still has 

16 --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask him

18 something?

19             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Mm-hmm, yeah.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what I'm hearing

21 from you is that you're challenging the dismissal

22 of the application but why hasn't Mr. Melles
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1 proceeded with the application?  I mean, it's

2 been sitting with us for months now.

3             MR. KLINE:  Because it was quite clear

4 that the Board had serious concerns about Mr.

5 Scahill's involvement.  And it was felt that as

6 long as Mr. Scahill was involved in the

7 application that the chances that it would move

8 forward and he would be -- and the company would

9 be successful in being licensed the chances were

10 slim.

11             And he made the business decision to

12 continue to try to negotiate and work it out

13 either by having Mr. Scahill take over Melles

14 Hospitality and proceed on his own or by having

15 Mr. Melles take over Melles Hospitality and

16 succeed on his own.

17             So Mr. Melles' position was if Mr.

18 Scahill was going to go forward in the company he

19 was going to do it alone.  Mr. Melles' preference

20 was that Mr. Melles proceed with Mr. Melles

21 Hospitality alone because he believed that that

22 created the best opportunity to successfully get
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1 the license.          

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

3             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Any other questions?

4             MR. KLINE:  And just one more point --

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Go ahead.

6             MR. KLINE:  -- if I may.  The other

7 point is Mr. Melles was willing, and did, give

8 Mr. Scahill every opportunity to convince this

9 board that he was suitable for the issuance of a

10 license.  And that was the other reason that Mr.

11 Melles did not press it because he felt it was

12 only fair that, if it were Mr. Scahill's position 

13 that he were qualified and the board should issue

14 a license to Melles Hospitality despite Mr.

15 Scahill's involvement, that it was up to Mr.

16 Scahill to convince the board of that.  And Mr.

17 Scahill should be given every opportunity to do

18 that.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So I'm asking

20 you these questions only because you're here.  I

21 mean, we might as well get some information.  So

22 --
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1             MR. KLINE:  I'm happy to answer.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- hypothetically, we

3 don't cancel that application.  What happens?  I

4 mean, Mr. Melles and Mr. Scahill still have their

5 conflicting business interests and nothing's

6 settled and we have a license in limbo.  What's

7 your plan to -- what would your plan to, would be

8 to proceed with that application?

9             I mean, should we -- or should the

10 Board just cancel it?

11             MR. KLINE:  Well, Mr. Alberti, those

12 decisions have not been made.  I mean, it seems

13 to me, at some point the Board would have to hold

14 a hearing despite the parties agreeing that the

15 hearing would be deferred.

16             There's an application pending.  I

17 don't think the Board can just magically wave its

18 wand and say, oh, it's canceled.  I mean, it

19 seems to me the process is that applicant's apply

20 for a license.  This board has the authority to

21 review those license applications.

22             This board has been patient, which I
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1 don't think is inappropriate, in terms of

2 allowing the parties to try to sort the situation

3 out without forcing a hearing.  But from a

4 process standpoint it would seem to me that the

5 board would ultimately have to hold a hearing and

6 say, well, you know, we're going to deny the

7 license.  We're going to approve the license with

8 conditions.

9             It would have to take some action

10 after an adjudicatory hearing rather than a fact

11 finding hearing because I don't think -- my

12 reading of the law is that the Board couldn't

13 make a decision based solely on a fact finding

14 hearing.  That's just my opinion and I'm just one

15 person.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, yes, Mr.

18 Silverstein.

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. Kline, you

20 mentioned that, you brought up the observation

21 that the Board has some trouble with Mr. Scahill.

22 That was the way you put it.  And I would ask if
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1 there's been any consideration that Mr. Melles

2 divesting himself in Mr. Scahill's involvement in

3 moving forward with the application?

4             MR. KLINE:  Oh, most definitely.  And

5 I think I stated it earlier that there have been

6 efforts over the past year to reach a business

7 resolution involving Melles Hospitality, LLC

8 whereby either Mr. Scahill would -- for lack of a

9 better word -- by out Mr. Melles and proceed with

10 the application.  And it would proceed however it

11 proceeded.

12             Or -- and the alternative, Mr. Melles 

13 buy out Mr. Scahill and proceed with the

14 application.  Indeed, there was a business deal

15 that was reached.  And it was all negotiated

16 whereby Mr. Melles would buy out Mr. -- whereby

17 Mr. Scahill would buy out Mr. Melles, but the

18 deal never closed.

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So where do you

20 stand now with the --

21             MR. KLINE:  We stand in deadlock.  We 

22 stand -- under organizational law, unless there
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1 are specific provisions and an operating

2 agreement that provide otherwise, it's very, very

3 difficult when LLCs are deadlocked.

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Yes.

5             MR. KLINE:  It's, you know, it's a

6 stalemate.  And typically they wind themselves

7 down by going broke or by one party deciding that 

8 they will allow themselves to be bought out by

9 the other party.

10             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I've asked both

11 parties this.  What would the harm be if we were

12 to say to each of you, let's start all over

13 again.  What would the good be if we were to say,

14 let's drop this, you know, let's drop this

15 application and start again?

16             MR. KLINE:  What would the harm be?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  To you and your

18 clients.

19             MR. KLINE:  I mean, I think that the

20 bigger issue, for my client, is the LLC

21 stalemate.  With respect to the licensing aspect,

22 the damage would be the clock starting all over
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1 again and filing a new application.  And I know

2 the Board has made some rulings in this case with

3 respect to re-placarding and some other things.

4             We disagree with those rulings.  So be

5 that as it may.  And I see some puzzled faces. 

6 It's been a year and a half. I don't expect

7 anyone to remember back that far.

8             (Simultaneously speaking)

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Don't read

10 anything into that.

11             MR. KLINE:  But, you know, that would

12 be the harm.  It's not something that I've

13 thought about so I'd want to give that some

14 thought.

15             CHAIRMAN MILLER:   Mm-hmm, mm-hmm.

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And, Ms.

17 Traverso?

18             MS. TRAVERSO:  I mean, I'm a bit

19 confused because, well, what -- is MHG going to

20 come in after I've been paying rent?  I have

21 employees.  I have -- I mean, she hasn't done

22 anything to -- the past several months.  So what 
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1 is, I mean, she getting a license for?  Like

2 where is, I mean, she going to operate a license? 

3             I don't understand what this had to do

4 with this application.  I guess that is my --

5             MR. TRAVERSO:  And I think the

6 obstacles for MHG to --

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  If we were to

8 permit the application to be withdrawn --

9             MS. TRAVERSO:  Their application?  I

10 mean, I don't --

11             MR. KLINE:  I'm not sure what you're

12 asking, Mr. Silverstein.

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Okay, I withdraw

14 my question.

15             MS. TRAVERSO:  They gave --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not sure what you

17 question was.  And I'm a bit confused.  So, but I

18 have -- but I have a question, Mr. --

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Go ahead, Mr.

20 Alberti.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So, Mr. Kline, do you

22 have -- does your client have claims to any
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1 assets or property involved with this location? 

2 I'm just wondering, you know, I mean, because --

3 let's say we grant them a license.  I mean, is

4 this going to end up in court?  I'm just curious.

5             MR. KLINE:  Most definitely.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, but that -- based

7 on the license application I get it but are there

8 other aspects?  Is there like investments --

9             MR. KLINE:  Sure.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  --in the building or 

11 anything?

12             MR. KLINE:  No, I wasn't speaking in

13 terms of the license.  I mean, I think that where

14 we are at this point is these parties invested in

15 this business.  And I don't --- you know, I

16 suspect that there's some relationship between

17 this party and Mr. Scahill, but I'll leave that

18 to them.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's not the --

20             MR. KLINE:  Understood.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- basically my

22 question.
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1             MR. KLINE:  The point is this.  Melles

2 Hospitality had a lease.  We're learning today

3 that someone under -- I don't know what authority

4 -- assigned the lease to this party.  And

5 certainly that lease was an asset of Melles

6 Hospitality.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, did your client

8 invest in anything that went into the build-out?

9             MR. KLINE:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, because the

11 build-out's been continuing.

12             MR. KLINE:  Yes, sir.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:   I mean, I'm aware of

14 that just having passed by it.  So --

15             MR. KLINE:  Yes, sir.  My client has

16 invested money --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So that would be an

18 issue of contention also with respect to who's

19 taking over?

20             MR. KLINE:  Well, sure.  I mean, that

21 was certainly one of the issues with respect to

22 who might buy out who in terms of who had what
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1 money --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

3             MR. KLINE:    -- and what it was worth

4 and who should get what.  Absolutely.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right, All right. 

6 Great, thank you.

7             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Ms. Traverso, I just

8 wanted ask you, what do you mean that you've been

9 operating?

10             MS. TRAVERSO:  I haven't been

11 operating yet but I'm ready to -- I'm ready to

12 operate for lunch. I have everything to go to

13 operate for food.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  You're ready to

15 operate?

16             MS. TRAVERSO:  Operate for --

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Whether -- even

18 without a liquor license?

19             MS. TRAVERSO:  To sell no liquor,

20 yeah, I can open up and operate the store.  I can

21 actually try to open up tomorrow for lunch, yeah.

22             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  Any other
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1 questions right now?

2             MEMBER SHORT:  I have one, Madame

3 Chair.

4             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yes, Mr. Short?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, you say you're

6 ready to open up?

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  Mm-hmm, yeah.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  How come you haven't

9 opened up as of yet?

10             MS. TRAVERSO:  As of yet?  Because

11 there was a lot of work left to be done.  There

12 was no kitchen equipment.  I had to put all the

13 kitchen in there.  There was a lot of work that

14 needed to be done.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Hey, well, you said

16 you're ready to open tomorrow..

17             MS. TRAVERSO:  Mm-hmm.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  When did you get ready? 

19 I mean, when were you ready?

20             MS. TRAVERSO:  When was I ready, ready

21 to open?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Mm-hmm.
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1             MS. TRAVERSO:  With --

2             MR. TRAVERSO:  Soft opening.

3             MS. TRAVERSO:  Well, we had a soft

4 opening about, what was it?

5             MR. TRAVERSO:  Two weeks ago.

6             MS. TRAVERSO:  Two weeks ago.  But we

7 didn't have the computer system running yet so we

8 had to get that straightened out, had to train

9 some extra employees.  And I probably could have

10 opened today but I'm here today, so I didn't want

11 to open up when I'm not there, so things we have,

12 like I said, I was ready, ready to open today.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, the Web site said

14 what?

15             MS. TRAVERSO:  Monday, but --

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Monday, but --

17             MS. TRAVERSO:  -- it got delayed.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  It got delayed.

19             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah.

20             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  And --

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay, well, it --

22 forgive me, Madame Chair.
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1             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Go ahead.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  With all the confusion

3 on who's really got the lease and who really owns

4 the business and who's really the partners,

5 you're going to open up anyway?

6             MS. TRAVERSO:  I have -- legally, I

7 have everything.  I have the lease, I have the

8 permits  --

9             MR. TRAVERSO:  You know, we don't see

10 the confusion.        

11             MS. TRAVERSO:  MHG isn't even in good

12 standing.  If you look online, I've looked it up,

13 they're not even in good standing as a business. 

14 And then also, from my understanding, Melles,

15 Abraham Melles is what I have been told, did not

16 contribute all the money he was supposed to so

17 he's not even an official member yet according to

18 the operating agreement that Andrew Kline keeps

19 bringing up.

20             But, again, that has nothing to do

21 with me.  I have -- I have, legally -- I --

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay, well I guess the
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1 question I really want to ask is, the last

2 ownership of Alibi, where do you stand with them? 

3 Are they a part of your business at all?

4             MS. TRAVERSO:  No.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Not at all?

6             MR. TRAVERSO:  Not at all.

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  Not at all, mm-mm.

8             MR. TRAVERSO:  Not at all.

9             MS. TRAVERSO:  They wanted me to

10 invest in that business and I refused to, and so

11 at the last minute I said I would take over the

12 lease.  And --

13             MEMBER SHORT:  So your clientele --

14 forgive me, my, let me rephrase my -- your

15 clientele would be entirely different from the

16 clientele that was there previous?

17             MS. TRAVERSO:  I can't say what

18 clientele they were going to have because they

19 never opened, so.

20             MS. TRAVERSO:  In terms of My

21 Brother's Place, yes, the clientele is definitely

22 going to be different from what My Brother's
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1 Place attracts in, yes.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Can I ask you, I mean,

3 from a business point of view and from each one

4 of you, who would be your clientele?

5             MS. TRAVERSO:  The lawyers, the

6 lobbyists, people from the Hill that work there

7 and people -- there's an FBI building around the

8 corner.  There's a D.C. court around the corner. 

9 Labor Department is right next door.  There's

10 8,000 people that work in that Labor Department. 

11             101 Constitution, it's one of the most

12 expensive office per square foot office buildings

13 in the entire city -- they're right on the same

14 block.  Poly Commerce is over there as well.  So

15 there's plenty of business to attract besides

16 college kids as well.

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  All right, I

18 just want to kind of separate a couple things

19 here because we have a preliminary issue as to

20 whether we should be even having a fact finding

21 hearing about your application if, in fact, this

22 other application that was in the office is still
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1 alive, basically.

2             So -- oh, go ahead.

3             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Just get these

4 points on the record.

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Good.

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Who has control

7 of the lease?

8             MS. TRAVERSO:  We do -- HRH Services.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Disputed?

10             MR. KLINE:  We have no knowledge.  I

11 mean --     

12             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Wait --

13             MR. KLINE:  If I may, yes, disputed

14 because what's been represented to the Board

15 today is that the lease was assigned by Melles

16 Hospitality, apparently on the eve of a

17 landlord/tenant case.  That's what's been

18 represented today.  I'm hearing that for the

19 first time.

20             I do not know under whose authority or

21 under what authority the lease from Melles

22 Hospitality would have been assigned because the
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1 only person with authority to execute an

2 assignment is Abraham Melles.  And he doesn't

3 know anything about such an assignment.

4             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Response?

5             MS. TRAVERSO:  Melles was served with

6 notification of this.  He was, from my knowledge

7 -- again, I have nothing to do with the business

8 so this is third-hand knowledge.

9             He was made aware that this was going

10 to happen in order to save MHG from a lawsuit

11 which was going to cost them $950,000 because the

12 landlord was going to win the lawsuit.  So he

13 just didn't take any action.  I can't --

14             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And has

15 certificate of occupancy?

16             MS. TRAVERSO:  Mm-hmm.

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Basic business

18 license?

19             MS. TRAVERSO:  A business license,

20 yeah, mm-hmm.

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Health

22 inspection?
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1             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah.  I haven't even

2 seen Melles -- Abraham -- since we took over.  So

3 it's not like he's been down there and involved

4 in the business.

5             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Are you ready to

6 go with the restaurant?

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  I am ready to open

8 tomorrow morning.

9             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. Kline?

10             MR. KLINE:  I'm stunned.  I mean, the

11 point is whether Mr. Melles knew or didn't know,

12 the fact of the matter is organizations operate

13 and act through their authorized officers,

14 through the corporations or limited liability

15 companies.

16             Now if you give notice to the limited

17 liability company and it doesn't act, that does

18 not give anyone else the authority to act.  So I

19 don't understand how the lease could have been

20 signed without Mr. Melles' knowledge.

21             And Mr. Melles is, to the only

22 evidence I've ever seen, he only person with
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1 authority to act on behalf of Melles Hospitality,

2 which was the tenant under a lease, a lease that

3 you have in your file.

4             So this other information, even if we

5 take everything that we've heard as true -- and I

6 don't have any reason not to -- it's irrelevant. 

7 Unless Abraham Melles, as managing member of

8 Melles Hospitality Group, signed an assignment of

9 the lease then any such assignment would be

10 inoperative and ineffective.  And that, you know,

11 that's a matter that probably will be litigated.

12             Just because a party doesn't pay

13 attention you don't get to say, oh, well you're

14 not paying attention, we'll just take care of it

15 because we know what's best.  That's not the way

16 it works.

17             MS. TRAVERSO:  Isn't that the job of

18 the managing member, to pay attention to their

19 business?

20             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, anything else? 

21 Okay, so I think we've heard a lot on that issue.

22 And that -- I think we should consider this in
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1 closed session with respect to the preliminary

2 issue -- whether we're going to go forward with a

3 fact finding hearing about your application.

4             MR. KLINE:  Madame Chair, if I may --

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yeah.

6             MR. KLINE:  Before the recess is --

7 before the Board recesses --

8             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. KLINE:  -- I want to make this

10 request and do it on the record.  And that is I

11 believe the lease in an application is normally

12 part of the confidential file and, therefore,

13 would not be available for my review on behalf of

14 Melles Hospitality.

15             So I am asking that we be provided

16 with access and be provided a copy of the lease

17 for HRH which is -- or the lease assignment

18 because it's been represented that the Melles

19 Hospitality Group lease was assigned.  We are

20 very, very anxious to see the operative or the

21 purported operative document that purported to

22 assign that lease.
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1             And I'm afraid if I go off the record 

2 and I go speak to the office they're going to

3 say, we can't give it to you. It's a confidential

4 file.  So under the circumstances, we would

5 request that ABRA be directed to provide a copy

6 of any document that purports to relate to Melles

7 Hospitality Group even if it's in this

8 applicant's confidential file.

9             MR. TRAVERSO:  I object.  I mean,

10 there are other legal proceedings where this can

11 be produced.

12             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Please speak up. 

13 I can't hear you.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Go ahead.

15             MR. TRAVERSO:  I would think there'd

16 be other legal proceedings that they could be

17 produced when necessary, such as this lawsuit

18 between HRH and Melles given that --

19             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  So you're --

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Sir, will you

21 please put that microphone so I can hear you?

22             MR. TRAVERSO:  Well, I would object to
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1 providing the lease because I think that there

2 are -- you know, this is not a forum for that

3 issue.  If there would be a dispute over the

4 lease it should be brought in a superior court.

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Well, it is a forum

6 for our decision --

7             MR. TRAVERSO:  It is?  Okay.

8             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  -- because that's

9 going to go -- that's one of the issues that

10 you've raised, that you have a lease.

11             MR. TRAVERSO:  Right.  Well, I mean,

12 we do have the lease, yes.  But I don't see why

13 we have to disclose a copy of it --

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  But his issue is,

15 well, you weren't authorized to -- his client

16 should have been on that lease if it's a valid

17 lease.  Is that --

18             MR. TRAVERSO:  Well that's --

19             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yeah, okay.  Is that

20 your argument and that's why you want to see it?

21             MR. KLINE:  Yeah, and then we'll -- we

22 will file -- we will follow up and file
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1 something.

2             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. KLINE:  And one of the issues

4 that, it seems, has been developed during this

5 conversation is under what authority this

6 applicant has a lease for the premises that had

7 been leased to Melles Hospitality.

8             What's been represented to the Board

9 is that there's a valid assignment --

10             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Right.

11             MR. KLINE:  -- from Melles Hospitality

12 to HRH?  Is that what it's called?

13             MS. TRAVERSO:  HRH Services.

14             MR. TRAVERSO:  HRH Services, yes.

15             MR. KLINE:  To HRH.  And we would like

16 to see that document so that when we make our

17 filing with the Board explaining what Melles'

18 position is we can take whatever position is

19 appropriate concerning whether that really is a

20 valid assignment of the lease that is held by

21 Melles Hospitality Group.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?
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1             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, yeah.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I have -- and

3 this is just a suggestion.

4             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just throwing

6 this out there.  Are there any specific questions 

7 you have with respect to the lease that you'd

8 like the Board to reveal?  I'm not saying we

9 will, but it might be helpful rather than -- you

10 know, I would, personally, as a one -- as one

11 board member, be reluctant to give you a copy of

12 the lease because it may reveal terms of the

13 lease which are confidential.

14             But I think your questions go to

15 assignment and consent to the landlord.  And so

16 are there specific questions that you have about

17 the lease that would -- you know, that you think

18 we might be able to answer?

19             MR. KLINE:  Mr. Alberti, to be clear,

20 based on what's been represented, I have a copy

21 of the lease.  What I'm talking about is the

22 lease assignment.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.  I

2 understand.

3             MR. KLINE:  And in terms of business

4 terms I don't care.  The main issue that we're

5 concerned about is who signed it, under what

6 authority, what the recitals are with respect to

7 the setup of the transaction.  The money -- we

8 don't care about.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay, All

10 right.  I got you.  Thank you.

11             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, any other

12 questions?  Any other comments before we -- okay, 

13 go to discuss this in closed session?  All right. 

14 Then I'm going to take a roll call vote.  We'll

15 be meeting in closed session on this issue.

16             As chairperson of the Alcoholic

17 Beverage Control Board for the District of

18 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

19 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 I move

20 that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting with

21 respect to fact finding here on The Alibi.

22             And I'm going to ask that we seek
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1 legal advice from our counsel and this proceeding

2 is deliberated upon this matter.  I'll now take a

3 roll call vote.  Mr. Brooks?

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

5             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

7             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Mr. Davis?

8             MEMBER DAVIS:  I agree.

9             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Ms. Miller agrees. 

10 Mr. Silverstein?

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

12             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Mr. Short?

13             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.  It appears

15 that the motion to convene in closed session has

16 been passed by a roll call vote of 6-0-0.  And I

17 hereby give notice that we will recess this

18 proceeding to a closed meeting in the ABC Board

19 conference room pursuant to the Open Meetings

20 Act.  And we will return shortly. Thank you.

21             (Whereupon, the above-entitled matter

22 went off the record at 11:36 a.m. and went back



(202) 234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

46

1 on the record at 11:50 a.m.)

2             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, we're back on

3 the record.  And we discussed what I said we

4 would discuss which, to begin, would be how to

5 proceed today in this case.  And we're of the

6 consensus that we should not proceed any further

7 with respect to the application that I called for 

8 97969 where we were going to be asking questions

9 all about your qualifications and all sorts of

10 questions.

11             And it seems that there are

12 significant questions about whether or not

13 there's still another license for the same place

14 pending that Mr. Kline has raised.  And so that

15 question needs to be resolved before we take any

16 time to ask you all sorts of questions about your

17 business and your relationships and things like

18 that that we would have done into in a

19 qualifications hearing.

20             I'm going to make a motion that we

21 give Mr. Kline and his applicant -- well he would

22 have this anyway -- 10 days to file the motion to
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1 appeal the Board's order --

2             MALE PARTICIPANT:  Second.

3             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  -- withdrawing the

4 previous application of his client.  It was, I

5 guess, submitted by Mr. Scahill and Mr. Kline. 

6 His client was not on that withdrawal motion.

7             So we're going to give him 10 days to

8 respond -- or to appeal the order or address the

9 order.  And you will have 10 days to respond to

10 Mr. Kline's motion.  I'm going to ask that you

11 all serve each other even though you're not on

12 the same cases per se.  You're on different

13 applications.  But the applications are, you

14 know, obviously, overlapping or whatever and we

15 need to look at them both.

16             And you need to have that opportunity

17 to, I would think, address why that motion

18 wouldn't be, shouldn't be withdrawn.  That's Mr.

19 Scahill too.  Maybe you should serve Mr. Scahill

20 as well.

21             And then Mr. Kline has also raised a

22 request to see confidential or get confidential
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1 information from the lease assignment that's in

2 our records.  And we're going to ask that he

3 include that in his motion or file a separate

4 motion, to put it in writing, the request and

5 perhaps ask that it be subpoenaed in that it's

6 confidential information.  So the Board would

7 like to look at that in writing and then we have

8 a counsel responding here.

9             MR. KLINE:  No, I mean, it just would

10 be helpful to have that in drafting the initial

11 motion.  And it seems like it will prolong that

12 and, but it would seem to me that's more of a

13 problem for them than for us at this point, so.

14             MR. TRAVERSO:  We could -- I mean, if

15 I may speak.

16             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. TRAVERSO:  We can provide a

18 redacted copy.

19             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  That would be great.

20             MR. KLINE:  Okay.

21             MR. TRAVERSO:  I think you're more

22 concerned about it signature wise, primarily,
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1 right?

2             MR. KLINE:  And the recitals.

3             MR. TRAVERSO:  Okay.

4             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  That would be great.

5             MR. KLINE:  We don't care about the

6 business terms.  I mean, if that's the issue, we

7 don't -- that's not an issue.

8             MR. TRAVERSO:  All right.  Okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's between the

10 two parties, right?

11             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Yeah, that would --

12             MR. KLINE:  Okay.  You'll provide it

13 to us or you're asking the court to provide it?

14             MR. TRAVERSO:  No, we'll provide it.

15             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah.

16             MR. KLINE:  Okay, that's fine.

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, so provide it,

18 great.  Okay.

19             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

20             MR. TRAVERSO:  A question of the Board

21 -- I mean, you don't represent Melles.  If

22 there's an issue of whether even Melles has the
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1 authority or even the substance to file a motion,

2 I don't know if Mr. Kline really has authority.

3             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, so you can

4 address that in your response if you --

5             MR. TRAVERSO:  Okay.

6             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay?  So I'm going

7 to move -- I guess, have I moved -- I'm going to

8 move that Mr. Kline has 10 days to, from today to

9 respond to the Board's order granting withdrawal

10 of the application and that Ms. Traverso have 10

11 days to respond to Mr. Kline's motion after

12 you've received it.  Okay?

13             And you each serve your documents on

14 each other and on the Board.  Okay, do I have a

15 second?

16             MEMBER SHORT: Second.

17             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay, Mr. Short has 

18 seconded the motion.  All those in favor, say

19 Aye.

20             ALL:  Aye.

21             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  All those opposed,

22 all those abstaining?  Motion passes 6-0-0.  All
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1 right, anything else?

2             MR. KLINE:  We can do it privately but

3 just in terms of serving I want to make sure I

4 have contact information to make that service.  I

5 don't -- I have last name and addresses for Mr.

6 Scahill which I will use.

7             MS. TRAVERSO:  You can use 20773.

8             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. TRAVERSO:  Same address here.

10             MR. KLINE:  Do you want to give me an

11 email also?

12             MS. TRAVERSO:  Yeah, yeah.

13             MR. KLINE:  We could do email.

14             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  If you have any

15 problems you can contact Mr. Hager as well. 

16 Okay?

17             MR. KLINE:  Thank you.

18             CHAIRMAN MILLER:  All right. Thank you

19 very much.

20             (Whereupon, the hearing in the

21 above-entitled matter was concluded at 11:55

22 a.m.)
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